Town Council Meeting
Minutes
January 28, 2019

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm.

Roll Call
Councilors Svedlow, Kuhn, Asherman, King, Hemphill and Cahan were present and answering roll call.

Councilor Ferrante arrived later.

Pledge of Allegiance
Chair Hemphill led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Councilor Svedlow moved to suspend Council rules and take agenda item 11 out of order before item 9.
Councilor Asherman seconded. Motion carried 6-0.

Item 1 Public Forum
Councilor Ferrante arrived at the meeting.

Michael Doyle, of Portsmouth, NH, spoke about the first amendment and the public forum two weeks ago.
He spoke about his efforts years ago to review town spending.

Eric Wiburg of Payson Road spoke in support of the Falmouth Center development and the benefits of the
design of the development. The design supports the desires of the citizens as shown in a survey done years
ago. It will provide a sense of place and economic development. The plan helps connect a disconnected
recreation trail system. It will have little effect on Route 1 traffic outside its own boundaries. Traffic to the
development will benefit the businesses along Route 1. The project is an opportunity to protect Mill Creek;
the current development results in spiky flows to the creek without much treatment. The zoning request is
modest and should be approved; the zone boundary between BP and VC-1 seems to have been arbitrarily
chosen. He spoke about the importance of zoning; the revised boundary would not impact the interaction
between adjacent land uses. He asked the Council to accept the zoning change and allow the project to
proceed thought the planning and permitting process.

Amanda Rand of Meadow Creek Lane discussed the history of the project to date. The project has moved
quickly. She felt the zoning changes are not minimal. The BP line is the only thing standing between the town
and this project, which she called “Maine Mall North”. At the public forum on January 14, many residents
spoke about their concerns about the project. She didn’t understand why they would consider moving this
project forward with the public response against it. It wasn’t the public’s job to prove why the zoning changes
are bad; it is the developet’s job to prove why they are a benefit to the town. she asked the council to stop
wasting time with considering these changes.

Amanda Hensen of Meadow Creek Lane said BP zoning includes provisions that require that uses should be
buffered; the line was not drawn arbitrarily but to keep buildings the size of the Shaws, as well as protect the
town forest. She hoped the council would be considerate of the public’s input. The exceptions listed aren’t
just to VC-1, but to BP as well. Lighted fields are not allowed in BP. She urged the Council to keep the
current zoning and the 50,000 sf restriction. BP is less dense than ve-1 for a reason, and the line was drawn
for a reason.
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Valentine Sheldon of Foreside Road didn’t feel the Council heard what the vast majority of residents were
saying at the public forum. The rezoning doesn’t fit the vision and isn’t good enough for the town. He felt
like the Council is not representing the citizens. He asked about the effort to review the 2016 rezoning and
argued that it is taking too long. He asked the council to vote down this rezoning proposal.

Mark Rand of Meadow Creek Lane was troubled with some of the comments from the Council after the last
public meeting. He read quotes from the Press Herald and the Forecaster. He wondered why the developer
feels supported in continuing his proposal. He was concerned with transparency and asked the Council to
end this. He felt the developer was making promises that he can’t possibly keep.

Ron Dearth of Falmouth Road honored Chief Tolan for his years of service to the Town. He was at the
public forum and saw the opposition to the project. He realized the developer has a right to develop the
property but keeping the current zoning will minimize the development and its impacts. He felt the town
would benefit from the TIF income, and the fields might benefit the local athletes. He contacted Falmouth
youth soccer, and they responded that they didn’t think they would have any access to those fields; they use
the fields at Community Park. The broad consensus is that a zoning change is not wanted or needed; he felt
seacoast might try to sweeten the deal with free access to the fields, as they did in their bid to build in
Freeport. Freeport’s council voted down the development by 5-2. He felt this proposal is too good to be
true. The residents have been emphatic that they are against any zoning change on route 1.

Merrill Barter of Meadow Creek Lane read a letter for Michelle Sheldon of Foreside Road, who wrote about
her concerns with how zoning changes are made and the lack of communication with residents. the residents
are against the route 1 proposal and there have been no studies proving that the development will have no
negative impact on the town. She asked the Council to vote no on the requested zoning changes. The
developer could come back to the table with a more reasonable proposal that serves the best interest of the
town as well as their business interests.

Neal Kolterman of Foreside Road abuts the proposed development. The abutters do not want the town to
rezone the area. He didn’t feel the impact of the development as a whole is clear. He wasn’t comfortable with
the impacts of noise, lights, and traffic. The developer said if the proposal wasn’t passed by this summer, it
wouldn’t happen. That didn’t turn out to be true. He argued that the trees on the site would not provide a
suitable buffer. Making this zoning change would go against current zoning and policy. Only two people
spoke in support of the development at the forum; he wondered why they were still talking about it. He urged
the Council to reject the zoning proposal.

Chair Hemphill closed the public forum.

Item 2 Consent Agenda

e Otrder to approve the minutes of the December 10, 2018, Town Council Meeting

e Order to approve the minutes of the December 20, 2018, Town Council Special
Meeting

¢ Resolution recognizing Police Chief Edward J. Tolan (Ret.).
Chair Hemphill opened a public comment period; there was no public comment.

Councilor King moved the consent agenda; Councilor Kuhn seconded. Motion carried 7-0.

Item 3 Report from Council Committees and liaisons regarding updates on
assignments.

Councilor King said LPAC is meeting regularly to review the 2016 residential growth amendments with a
focus on the RA district. They plan to bring an update to the Council at the end of February.
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Councilor Cahan said REAC hosted an energy fair this weekend; it was well attended, with several vendors,
and even test drives of electric cars.

Chair Hemphill said ecomaine eco-excellence award nomination period will close this week.

Mzt. Poore said FEIC’s next business forum is scheduled on February 12 from 12:30 — 1:30. It will be focused
on STEM.

Councilor Ferrante said Appointments Committee has been assessing whether they are interested in bringing
forward a committee that would be geared toward encouraging wellness in town.

Councilor Kuhn said Ordinance Committee has been working on a new fee structure for sewer fees. That
draft will be before Council in February.

Councilor Svedlow said the Conservation Commission has been working on pesticides, both education and
controls.

Councilor Cahan said Council received a request via email from Salty Dog; they are asking for a zoning
change to allow them to board dogs overnight. She felt CDC should review it before it comes to the Council.
The Council will discuss this further when they update their workplan.

Item 4 Report from the Appointments Committee and order relative to filling
various vacancies on Boards and Committees.

Councilor Ferrante presented the report. There is a slate of recommendations for reappointments.
Councilor Asherman moved the order; Councilor Svedlow seconded.
Chair Hemphill opened a public comment period; there was no public comment.

Motion carried 7-0.

Item 5 Resolution to designate the section of the Presumpscot River that runs
through Falmouth as ""The Lower Presumpscot Natural River
Corridor".

Councilor King said the area is a wonderful place with a long history and it has made a great recovery.

Michael Shaughnessy, of the Friends of the Presumpscot, said they have worked for 25 years on the
restoration of the river. Presumpscot was named “land of many waterfalls” by the Wabanaki; it supported a
varied population of fish and birds. It was greatly polluted at one time; it flowed brown and it smelled so bad
people avoided it. In the 30’s it was considered the most dammed river in the country. One of the results of
its polluted state was that people didn’t live near it, and that has kept it in its wild state. It has come back
biologically, and the wildlife has returned. There are wonderful, undeveloped stretches of waterway, and
Falmouth holds one of the most beautiful stretches. The resolution secks to create recognition of the beauty
and history the river has. It is a non-binding resolution; it doesn’t restrict anything but speaks to the
importance of the river to the community. Similar resolutions have been passed in Windham and Westbrook.

Councilor Kuhn read the resolution into the record.
A public comment period was opened.

Eduard van Loenen of Falmouth Road asked why they were doing this. Giving it a name doesn’t change
anything. He wondered if this was the first step in developing land use restrictions. He felt the final whereas is
misleading. The only way to access and view the falls is from the Portland side; access on Falmouth side is
over private property only. The property owners in Falmouth have a problem with people using their
property without permission to access the Falls. He asked if there was a way to change or rewrite that section
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to make it clear that the falls were only accessible from Portland. He spoke in favor of the Falmouth Center
project; zoning is a flexible tool to create something that is attractive and an economic benefit to the Town.

Wayne Cobb, lives near Allen’s corner in Portland, and has lived near the river most of his life. He spoke
about the odor from the river in years past. When he was growing up, the river was something to be avoided.
He spoke about the efforts to restore it and he supported the resolution.

Councilor King said the council received several letters in support of the resolution. She read a letter from
Falmouth resident Sean Mahoney, who was unable to come to the meeting. Mr. Mahoney has worked with
the Friends of the Presumpscot River. He strongly supported the resolution and urged the council to approve
it.

Chair Hemphill closed the public comment period.

Councilor Asherman clarified that the Portland side of the river is actually in Falmouth. Councilor Cahan
agreed; the Stapleford neighborhood has trail access. That is in Falmouth.

Councilor Asherman grew up in Falmouth and supported the resolution. He remembered the pollution in the
river way back; at times it had a foot of foam on top of it. He was amazed by the condition of it now.

Councilor King said to designate the corridor is to recognize the resource; it is a measure of pride for
everyone who has worked to clean up trash and restore fisheries.

Chair Hemphill said he has canoed the river, and it feels like being in a remote area.
Councilor Asherman moved the resolution; Councilor Kuhn seconded.
Councilor Svedlow pointed out a typo in the resolution.

Motion carried 7-0.

Item 6 Public Hearing on amendments to the Code of Ordinances, Chapter 8,
regarding temporary signs.

Councilor Svedlow said this is a response to a 2015 Supreme Court ruling, Reed v. Gilbert. It was introduced
and had a public hearing, but the council asked for some changes this past summer. It was reintroduced in
November.

Chair Hemphill opened the public hearing. There was no public comment.

Councilor Ferrante didn’t support the changes on signs on private property allowing signs every 30 feet. The
previous version allowed 1 sign per lot. Councilor King said that the change was in consideration of people
posting “no hunting” signs along their property line.

An order was scheduled for February 11.

Item 7 Update on the Falmouth Memorial Library capital project including
fundraising efforts and minor alterations to the building and site design
that will result in cost savings.

Seth Wilschutz of Scott Simons Architects gave a presentation of the changes that have been made to the site
plan; this presentation was given to, and the changes were approved by, the Planning Board eatlier in January.
The building has been moved closer to Depot Road. There will be 62 parking spaces, with 4 accessible
spaces. The basement has been removed, along with the stairs and elevator to access it, and the steel bearing
structure will now be a wood structure.
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Councilor Cahan asked about the changes to the children’s wing and removal of the study rooms. Mr.
Wilschutz said there are still study rooms, but they have been moved due to the move closer to Depot.

Chair Hemphill asked about the cost savings on the current plan. Mr. Wilschutz said the current construction
estimate shows that the total savings from these changes is around $1.35 million.

Steve Knapp, president of the Library Board of Trustees, said that as of today, the Library has raised just over
$410,000; their goal is $500,000 by January 31. An anonymous donor has given a $100,000 match for
donations these last few weeks. There are confident that the goal is obtainable. The project team has been
working diligently to brings costs down while maintaining the efficiency of the building and programming
space. They are planning on going to bid in February. The majority of the current building will close at the
end of February, with minimal service three days a week. They will be closed for a period while they transition
to the Mason/Motz building and reopen there in April.

Mr. Poore said the MOU between the Town and Library requires the Council to approve any change to the
plan that would require an amendment to the site plan approved by the Planning Board. He felt the Council
needs to take action an order to that effect at their February 11 meeting. There is also a proposed change to
the MOU that will allow more flexibility for the Town and Library on cash management through the
construction project.

Councilor Kuhn asked when they thought construction will start. Mr. Knapp said they are hoping to break
ground in mid-April.

Item 8 Introduction of an ordinance amendment to rescind Ordinance
Number 82-2018 related to the Conditional Rezoning granted to
Verizon Wireless per Section 19-17 of the Code of Ordinances.

Scott Anderson of Verrill-Dana, representing Verizon Wireless, explained that the Town granted a
conditional rezone for a new tower last year. They submitted an application to the Planning Board, but the
company put the project on hold and has now decided not to move forward with it. They are here to remove
the conditional rezone.

Councilor Svedlow asked if he was sure the company will not change their mind. Mr. Anderson said he didn’t
think they would. He felt it was unlikely they will come to the parcel again.

A public hearing was scheduled for February 25. The Planning Board will hold a MRA hearing on March 5.

Item 11 Workshop discussion on a proposed mixed-use development at the
Falmouth Shopping Center property and Turnpike Spur Ramp area by
122 PTIP, LLC and 20 Thames Street, LLC.

This item was taken out of order in accordance with a unanimous vote by the Council eatly in the meeting.
Councilor Svedlow 22?2

Councilor Kuhn was concerned about the project as currently proposed, mainly about the impact of the
outdoor fields including lights, noise, and the rubber pellets. She still wanted to see the traffic study; they are
ceding a lot of authority to the DOT whose goals are different than the Council’s. She was concerned about
the community benefit and the $2.5 million and its basis. She reviewed the history in Freeport; it would make
a difference if there was some benefit to Falmouth kids, but they have not seen that here. She would rather
take the whole parcel and put it in either a master plan or new zoning. she would like a new plan that takes
the parts of vc-1 that people like, and also tone down the scope and scale of the project. If the developer is
interested in working on something like that with staff, council, and the residents, she felt that was a good
way to go.
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Councilor Cahan agreed with Councilor Svedlow and Councilor Kuhn. She is concerned with not having a
better traffic analysis and ceding control to the DOT. She was only comfortable moving forward with a full
traffic analysis, including possible mitigation. She also felt they needed a full noise analysis. She was
concerned with the outdoor field and whether or not it is beneficial to the town; it doesn’t seem that it was
ever the intention for that to be in this area of town. the community has come out over and over to talk
about their concerns on that. she supported a master plan or something similar, so they can configure the
things they think are good for the town. she felt the outdoor soccer field in this area is not a good placement
for the town.

Councilor King said when she first saw the project, it looked like a good village type development, with
smaller shops and walkable places. That remains something they all want, and she supported that. the thing
that has become apparent is that they really need some kind of project that people can get behind. It is a big
thing for the Town. it is in the hands of a developer, but everyone has an investment in their heart for what
happens there. She would like to see a development that people can get behind. She felt this plan is
sufficiently problematic at this point; she didn’t think previous councilors thought an outdoor lit soccer field
would be there. That is a sticking point, since the developer has said that it is the financial hinge. She wanted
the developer to work more with them, and she hasn’t seen that happen. She was concerned with traffic.
They have been asking for things and not getting them back. She said a sense of collaboration and
cooperation is missing and she had a problem with that. She didn’t know whether a master plan or a zoning
change would be better. Town Council should remain involved if they feel they can make a better product
than can happen through conventional zoning. She said if they let go of this project, she would regret the loss
of stormwater improvements on the site.

Councilor Asherman was enthuse with the project when he saw it last summer; he liked the comprehensive
vision. He abuts athletic fields that have noise and lights, but he has heard the concerns from residents and
they should not and cannot be ignored. He felt many of those concerns can be mitigated with flexibility from
the developer. He wasn’t sure that was the best location for athletic fields, but eh developer ha said he needs
them for the project to work. He would like the developer to work with them more. He would like to see the
development move forward in an appropriate way, but that would have to involve the developer working
with them.

Councilor Ferrante said residents have said that the council is not listening, and have criticized the process,
the council and the developer. She said it isn’t the developer’s fault how they got here. The town put out a rfp
to find a developer to develop the spur. She has spent a huge amount of time on this project and has spoken
with a number of residents. she has reached out to her constituents, who have spoken about property rights,
flexibility on large, rare projects. People have spoken to hear about putting the right types of development in
the right parts of town, adding to the tax base and keeping up with future infrastructure needs, adding
amenities to the town. She was not in favor of some things but has spent a lot of time asking questions. The
developer has been willing to answer questions. The project comes down to numbers for him, whether it
works financially for him. She hasn’t heard a whole lot of support for the soccer field from anyone, so she has
a hard time supporting that. she didn’t think people, including councilors, understand what is allowed in
zoning. Councilor Ferrante asked the height restriction in VC-1.

Ethan Croce, Community Development Director, said the maximum is 65 feet in VC-1, 39 feet in BP.

Councilor Ferrante said she isn’t disturbed by the proposed VC-3; she is familiar with vc-1 and she supported
putting the whole development under one zone. There is a lot that is already allowed. She asked about the
rear setback in VC-1.

Mzt. Croce said there isn’t a rear setback in VC-1.

Chair Hemphill also wondered why the soccer fields are still being proposed after all the pushback. This is a
big ask. The Council has an opportunity to guide a project like this rather than let it develop under current
zoning. There has been an agreement on establishing stormwater controls on the whole site; right now,
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everything (motor oil, cigarette butts, etc.) flows directly to the creek. Establishing those controls is the single
most important environmental improvement 22?2 he spoke about the mixed uses that would be a part of the
development; he felt people would support those. There is likely some scale that needs to be maintained by
the developer in order to fund the removal of the highway infrastructure. If the project is significantly scaled
back, they risk losing the removal of the off-ramp. BP has benefits, and VC-1 has benefits. He hoped they
could find a way to work with the developer on the issues of scale and size.

Councilor Svedlow said the developer is asking for a change in the law to accommodate their project. He is
sensitive to personal property rights. The developer purchased the property with the current zoning. he
appreciated the attempt to do something creative, but when you request a change in the law, you should
expect to work closely with the body from whom you requested the change and not continually present the
same plan. He sees no evidence that the developer is willing to work with them, on a master plan or with the
existing zoning with some tweaks. The efforts of the council to work with developers on creative projects
hasn’t been very effective in recent years. He felt it was faulty logic to assume that they would improve the
stormwater treatment by treating the existing property while adding new impervious surface.

Councilor Ferrante asked how it gets fixed. Mr. Poore thought the only way would be if it got triggered by
development.

Councilor Asherman felt it was good logic; there is absolutely no treatment there now. He understood there
would be more impervious, but that would be brought to current standards and development is allowed
under current zoning.

Councilor Ferrante asked what Councilor Svedlow wanted the developer to do specifically. Councilor
Svedlow said he was willing to work with the developer on a master plan for the type, size and location of
uses on the property.

Councilor King said if the council and developer are engaged, they can make a good product with excellent
stormwater management and good buffering. She would like to see the fields go away. she was okay with the
village center concept, with mixed-use, residential areas and a hotel. She didn’t need to see buildings fixed in
place on a master plan.

Councilor Cahan would like to see a plan without the fields, additional buffering and trees replanted,
stormwater management increased, and a cap on the residential that is smaller than is proposed, with a
significant number being 55+ housing. This is the right location for a mixed-use, dense project. She agreed
with citizens that they don’t want taxes to go up. the town has TIF’s which keep individual taxes lower. If this
area is developed with good commercial it would extend TIF time and support keeping taxes down. We
already need someone to help bring stormwater ups; it either comes out of residents’ pockets or commercial
pockets. She supported the restriction on the size of the businesses to keep them small. She has heard desire
for a hotel, but maybe it should be smaller. Anything that gets developed here will bring in traffic, and the
need to know what that will look like and how it will be mitigated.

Councilor Asherman pointed out that Plan B was submitted in response to the Council’s request for a plan
that shows what could be put there under current zoning. The removal of the turnpike overpass and
interchange is the result of a request from the DOT; they don’t need the bridge anymore and don’t want to
pay to maintain it. Falmouth is a conduit to Portland and the traffic is going to increase whether they like it or
not, whether this development goes in or not. If they work with the developer, they can maybe get the
developer to pay for changes that will need to be made anyway. He agreed that he wanted to see what would
happen with the traffic.

Chair Hemphill asked about how to get a preliminary traffic modeling report, short of the full DOT approval
process.

Mr. Poore explained that there are three options with traffic: letting the Planning Board and DOT permit
traffic through the standard TMP process, which would allow the Council and public to weigh in on that
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public process; requiting the developer to submit that materials to the council prior to the DOT
process; and providing some modeling to show what intersections might need improvement and what those

mitigation efforts might look like. The Town’s peer review engineer thought the third option was possible
and would provide a good idea of the order of magnitude of the traffic impacts and required mitigation.

Councilor Svedlow wondered what they would review in that modeling assessment, since most of the Council
has stated that they do not support the development as proposed.

Mr. Poore said he would not support the modeling exercise, based on the discussion tonight.

Councilor Ferrante asked for clarification on the Council’s position. Councilor King supported a VC-3 zone
with mixed uses. Councilor Asherman supported a master planning approach; he wasn’t confident how the
project would come out with zoning only and he felt a master plan allowed the Council to stay involved with
the project in the future. Councilor Kuhn didn’t oppose linking the parcels together, under either a zone or a
master plan but 22?; she said she would rather under-develop it than over-develop it. The Town is preparing
to review BP zoning soon anyway.

Councilor King said it is hard to compare Tidewater with this project; the zoning on the Tidewater parcel
wasn’t conducive to the development. This parcel has more comprehensive zoning that supports this type of
development already.

Councilor Svedlow said the parcel could be rezoned as part of the master plan. The master plan is a more
collaborative approach with the developer. He said it should not include outdoor fields at all.

Chair Hemphill felt there was some support of a hybrid zone with elements of both VC-1 and BP. Master
plan 222 important part that he would recommend.

Councilor Cahan wondered if both a zoning district and a master plan go with the land. Mr. Croce confirmed
that is the case.

Councilor Svedlow felt a master plan would give them more micro-control with placement, with separate
smaller zones on the property. He felt this parcel, since it is so central, deserves that type of treatment.

Councilor Ferrante felt these statements showed that the Council supported a master planning process, with a
mix of BP and VC-1 elements. She agreed with Councilor Kuhn that there has been an intention to update
and redo the BP zoning,

Councilor King asked about the difference between a master plan and a zoning district.

Mr. Croce said master plans in Falmouth all have zoning districts that underly the plan itself. The plan is
often a designers’ preference situation; the items that past plans regulate could have been done through
zoning. A plan could regulate some items more stringently; if the Council wanted to regulate footprints and
how they are configured, that would require a master plan. If they are trying to determine where on the site
uses can be located, dictate buffering and intensity of use, that can be done with zoning, sometimes more

easily than zoning.

Councilor Ferrante thought zoning would accomplish everything they are looking for. She asked what the
requested collaboration between the Council and the developer would look like.

Councilor Kuhn felt a charette a few months ago to see what the public wanted would have been a good idea.
There needs to be flexibility in the design itself and some willingness to listen to the community on the part
of the developer.

Councilor Cahan would like to have a professionally facilitated discussion to help them have a back and forth
with the developer on what they want and what he wants. If they want a master plan the property owner has
to be at the table. Councilor Ferrante agreed.
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Councilor Ferrante thought the only thing everyone on the Council opposes is the outdoor soccer field.
Councilor Svedlow said he opposed the outdoor soccer field and 65-foot-tall buildings in BP. Councilor King
and Councilor Cahan said no to outdoor fields. Chair Hemphill did not oppose the outdoor fields, but they
are problematic, and they would have to be acceptable. Councilor Kuhn said no to outdoor fields. Councilor
Asherman would like to work with the developer; he thought it was possible to have outdoor fields with all
issues mitigated. He would like to see the developer put some effort into that but hasn’t seen that so far.
Councilor Ferrante agreed with Chair Hemphill and Councilor Asherman; she agreed with outdoor fields if
they could be done right with conditions like a wall, specific hours etc.

Mr. Poore summarized the discussion: 222 no time pressure, studies up front, developer must be willing to
work with the Council. He thought it would be a good ask for a new proposal that addresses some of the
concerns to date. Councilor Kuhn asked if there was a way to have a fresh start and a collaboration.

Mr. Poore pointed out that the fields are allowed under current VC-1 zoning. He asked if the Council wanted
to amend the ordinance to not allow outdoor fields. Several Council members supported that suggestion.

Councilor Ferrante supported allowing the Planning Board to go thought the process. She thought there are
opportunities for dialogue around issues like height, residential uses, etc. that it would be good to have if the
developer is willing.

Mzt. Poore 22?

Item 9 Order to authorize the Town Manager to enter into a Purchase and Sale
agreement on 45 acres of land abutting the Falmouth High School
property.

Mr. Poore said the total property is approx. 56 acres. The Town is proposing to purchase 40-45 acres, with

the owner developing a subdivision along the road. Of the 40 acres the Town is looking at, only about 10

acres is developable. It abuts the high school property. There isn’t complete confidence that the appraisal will

come in at the proposed $895,000 price, but in order to get a full appraisal they need to enter into a purchase
and sale agreement. This is a lot of money for something they might need someday, but there isn’t really any
developable property abutting the school property of this size. This is looking out long term. The Town is
protected in the purchase and sale agreement; if the appraisal comes in above or below the purchase price, the
parties can renegotiate the agreement. The Town is going to ask to add a provision that will assure that the

Town will have the right to cross the CMP easement area to access the property. They seller recently

submitted some requested changes to the purchase and sale agreement; the Council will hold an executive

session later tonight to review those changes. Mr. Poore said the Council should wait to take action until the
purchase and sale agreement is finalized, but since a public comment period was advertised, they should still
take public comment on this item.

Chair Hemphill opened a public comment period.

Amanda Rand of Meadow Creek Lane appreciated the foresight for providing for expansion in the future.
She asked how the Town would pay for a purchase like this.

Mr. Poore said it would depend on the final price. If it stays at this level, it would likely be a mix of borrowing
and using unassigned fund balance.

Keith Noyes of Gray Road asked what they could put on 10-11 acres for the school; that isn’t very big. It was
a lot of money for a small amount of usable property.

Mr. Poore said 10 acres can be a lot of land, depending on how you develop it. There is a pretty good chunk
of land there between the school property, the easement and this lot. If in 40 years it isn’t used and
determined to be surplus, the Town could provide access to it across their property and sell it.
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Councilor Svedlow wondered how big the elementary school is now. He felt you could put two school
buildings on 10 acres.

David Banks of Foreside Road, representing the seller, said they received a report today that shows there is
about 16 acres that is buildable, not 10. The landscape architect will do a plan for the 6 houses they are
planning for the subdivision piece.

Mr. Poore said the subdivision approval is part of the conditions on the sale. The access on the 22?2

Mr. Banks said the engineers have come up on an alternative entrance on Field Road that would allow
development on the lot in case the Town doesn’t purchase it.

Greg Clugston of Field Road said the road is very busy and in bad shape. He hoped the Council would look
at the condition of the road as part of their vision.

John Winslow of Gray Road pointed out that Portland rezoned the Thompson Point property, and nothing
was built there as it was proposed. He said the Town 222 he didn’t think the Town needed to buy 40 acres
and give the seller 6 lots that are worth $150,000 each. He didn’t see the value for the Town for this price. He
has heard that school enrollment is dropping but they are buying this for expansion. He would like to 22?

Chair Hemphill closed the public comment period.

Item 10 Update regarding affordable housing development on Town-owned
property on Marshall Drive, off Woods Road.

Theo Holtwijk, Director of Long-range Planning, said the Council put together an ad-hoc group including
staff, Chair Hemphill and Councilor Svedlow to conduct interviews with 4 developers who expressed interest
in developing affordable housing in town. The group recommends that Habitat for Humanity be selected as
the principal developer and partner with the Town on the site, and that a portion of the site be reserved for
an exploration on development for special needs housing by a separate developer. If the Council supports
that proposal, the team could work with 222 Habit is proposing to build 2 dozen homes on small lots with a
loop road. There is no request for a TIF district, but there is a request for the road to be accepted s a public
street after it is constructed. Regarding ensuring the affordability of the homes 222 Habitat works with eligible
prospective homeowners on sweat equity and donations and grants to build the homes. The homeowners are
free to sell the home whenever they want to. This project is modeled after a similar project Habitat recently
completed in Scarborough.

Councilor Asherman asked how this would relate to the Town’s residential growth caps; Mr. Holtwijk said
the ordinance qualifies units at 80% of median income as affordable, and therefore exempt.

Councilor Kuhn asked when they should weigh in on the number of units. She felt the number of units is
bigger than both the Scarborough and the Freeport project. She wondered if there was a way to scale it down.

Councilor Svedlow felt there was a natural phasing that happens; they ate only able to build 4-5 homes/yeat.

Councilor Cahan appreciated the priority for people with a tie to the town, employees, former residents, etc.
She visited the Habitat site and saw how environmental conscious they are. She was very impressed.

Councilor Ferrante asked about the feasibility of the special needs housing and why a different developer was
needed. Mr. Holtwijk said Habitat does not develop special needs housing, but there are other developers that
do. It typically comes with a service component. They need to talk with user groups that know more about
this arena. They think this could involve 4-5 acres of the site which might impact the number of single-family
homes.

Councilor Ferrante supported that proposal and would like to see it explored, including recovery housing.
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Councilor Asherman liked the priority for former residents and people with ties to Falmouth. Since Habitat
works with applicants, they have more flexibility with who they place in the homes.

Councilor Cahan asked how they evaluate the impact of this project on the schools and how to involve the
school department in the process. Mr. Poore said the last time they asked the schools to weigh in on a
proposal their only comment was that they would 22?2

Councilor Svedlow would like to have more updated information on school enrollment, perhaps annually.
Councilor Kuhn agreed.

Councilor King wondered how the schools feel about growth, periodic bulges in their enrollment, and how
they handle it.

Item 12 Order to go into Executive Session pursuant to the Laws of Maine to

discuss and consider the acquisition of real estate rights, pursuant to 1
M.R.S.A. § 405 (6) (C).

Councilor Asherman moved the order, Councilor Svedlow seconded. Motion carried 7-0.
The Council entered executive session at 10:45 pm and did not return.

Respectfully submitted,

Melissa Tryon
Recording Secretary



